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• cominUnity eating the right food and exercising .more, 

which this chamber certainly needs to do more of. And 

they're operating under a giant from the Robert Wood 

Johnson Foundation. 

S~ thanks for comihg up ahd sharing your 

expertise. Please give them a round -- round welcome. 

SPEAKER DONOVAN: 

Thank you. 

Thank. you for com;i.:ng. 

We should work on our YMCA thing ~hen they come 

in. Thanks. 

. .-·· Will the Clerk please call Calendar Number 91 . 

THE· CLERK: 

On page 21, Calendar 91, Sub~titute for House 

,Bill NUmber· 5059., AN AC'l' CONCERNING THE APPOINTMENT OF 

MUNICIPAL ASSES$0RS, favorable reported the Comni.itt.ee 

~. on Governl'(l.ent ·Administration and Electi,dns. 

(Deputy Speaker O'Rourke in the Chair.) 

DEPUTY SPEAKER 0' ROURKE:: 

B.epresent~tive Ryan. 

REP. RYAN ( 139th) : 

• Yes~ Mr. Speaker. It's good to see you up there. 

·,; 
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•• Mr. Speaker, I move acceptance·of the Joint 

Committee's favorable and pas,sage of ·the piJl,. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER O'ROURKE: 

Motion is on acceptance -and passage. 

Will you ~emark? 

REP. RYAN (139th)~ 

Yes, thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

This bill eliminates a municipalities option to 

elect assessors and only•allows towns to appoint them. 

Many assessment statut·es have changed over years 

including the fact thC!.t assessors must be certified by 

• the sta±e of Connecticut, which req~ires five years 

experience, successful completion of a minimum of f"ive 

courses and successful completion of a six hou:r 

comprehensive examination. Once certified, ass.essors 

~ust be recertified every five years, which requires 

continuing education and another statute requires that 

the asses.s.or -- t~he certified assessor file and sign 

their grand list. 

Many jurisdictions., especially in some parts of 

the state, cannot elect atl. asse.ssor because they don't 

have a certified assessor living within the corporate 

limits of the towns. So assessors by trade cannot 

• af.ford to :reside in some of these areas and obviously 

1.·, 
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• smaller towns might not have anybody that is able to. 

qualify as a resident. 

So this bill does eliminate electing assessors 

since r.l,ght -- at ·this point in time none are e.Iected 

so .pretty much also putting t·he statute·s that comply 

with what is current practice, none ~re elected so 

we're going to move this -- the appointment of 

assessors out of the appointmen.t section into the 

appointment of a core position into an area that they 

would be more more readily placed. 

Jt is -- professional trained certified assessors 

• are going to be ba$ically treated like all other 

municipal employees and that· is what the purpose of 

this bill is and I ask my colleagues to support it. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER 0 ':ROURKE: 

Motion is passage. 

W;i.ll you remark{ 

Representative Noujaim. 

REP. NOUJAIM (74th): 

Than'k you, Mr. Speaker. 

Thank you for pushing the button there. I 

~ppreciate· it. 

Mr. Speake~, I rise in support of this bill . 

• This bill came before us to the Labor Committee. and it 
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• was passed unanimously· by the entire membership of the 

Labor Committee. And .basically, Mr . .Speaker, this 

bill essentially takes away .some corruptions from 

municipalities. In that fashion, I would say that 

and I have witnessed myself where a municipal leader 

on the first day of hi,s or her election can easily 

walk to the office of the assessor .and say you don't 

not fit in my plans and therefore, I ~ould want to 

terminate you .. 

This bill wiJ,.l gi v.e protections. to .asses.s·ors and 

allow them th~ opportunity to become professionals and 

• be professionals s.ince they .. give t.o municipalities and 

they· will be tTeated in the same fashion that-other 

municipal employees would he treat.ed. So therefore, 

Mr. Speaker, I am happy to -- to support this bill. 

It was unanimous and I urge all of my colleagues to 

suppo.rt .it as welL Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER O'ROURKE; 

Thank yo-u, Representative Noujaim. 

Will you remark? 

Representative Hetherington. 

RgP. HETHERINGTON (125th): 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker • 

• This bill came before through GAE and I believe 

·= .. 
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• that it truly reflects the pos~tion that is now a 

professional position ano is more appropriate for: 

appointment as. part of the town administration than 

for election. And I think consistent with that 

professionalism, it makes sense that this be a 

position chosen in that way. Thank -- and sd I urge 

adop·tion. Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER P'ROURKE: 

Motion is on. passage. 

Representative Chapin. 

REP. CHAPIN (67th): .. 

• Thank you,._ Mr. Spea'ker . 

A ques·tion to the proponent, through you, pl.ease. 

DEPUTY S.PEAKER 0 I ROURKE: 

.Represen.tati ve Ryan, ·please prepare yourself. for 

questions from Representative Chapin. 

REP. CHAPIN (67th): 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

In Section 1, which is new language, it appears 

that any assessor appointed ~ould have to be s~orn in 

by the t,own clerk and. my understanding of powers of 

commissioners of the court, as wel.l as justices of the 

peace, they have those -- their statutorily auth·orized 

• to do swearing ins. Does this·, in any way, -conf.lict 
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• with any of those duties from those other positions? 

Through you, Mr:. Speaker .. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER O'ROURKE~ 

Representative Ryan. 

REP. RYAN (139th): 

Through you, Mr. Speaker, ~ b~lieve that section 

is requiring or being assured that individual is sworn 

in to his. office before they perform any of the duties 

of their office. 

DEPUTY 'SPEAKER 0 I ROURKE·: 

Representative Chapin. 

• REP .. ,.CHAPIN (67th) : 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

So then would it be an allowable -- would it be . 

al.lowed for a justice of the peace to swear in an 

appointed assessor if this law were t6 pass. Through 

you, M·r. Spe_aker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER O'ROURKE: 

Representative Ryan. 

REP. RYAN (139th): 

Through you, Mr. Speaker, I believe line 15 

requires the person to be sworn in by the clerk of the 

town . 

• DEPUTY SPEAKER O'ROURKE: 

•. 
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• Representative Cha~in. 

REP. CH/\PH:J (67th): 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

And again, through you, can the gentleman tell 

me, is the only elected or appointed position that 

would need to be sworn in -- that has the requirement 

that it be by the town clerk. Through you, Mr. 

Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER O'ROURKE: 

Representative Ryan. 

REP. RYAN (i.39th): 

·-· Through you, Mr. Speaker, I can't assured of that 

but I think it is typical o·f most t·own appointees to 

. be sworn in by the clerk of the town. I believe ~n my 

own town in th~s legis -~ this wording -- this 

le9islation was pretty much designed to contorm with 

what is currently in _practice. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER O'ROURKE: 

Representative Chapi.n. 

REP. CHAPIN (67th): 

Thank you, Mr. Spea'ker. 

And I thank the gentleman for his ·ans!,Vers. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER O'ROURKE: 

• And I thank you both. 

' ... 
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• Will you rema~k on the bill? Will you remark? 

t'f not, staff and guests come to the well of the· 

House. Members take their s.eats. The machine will be 

.open. 

THE CLERK: 

The Hou~e of Representatives is voting by zoll 

call. Members to the chamber. The House is voting by 

roll call. Members to the .chamber please. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER O'ROURKE= 

Have all the members voted? Have all the member,s 

vot·e.d? Please check the board and ma-ke sure that your 

• vote is properly recorded . 

If all members have voted, the machine will· be 

loc"ked. The C1e.tk will take a tally •. 

Mr. Clerk, plea~e announce the tally. 

"THE CLERK: 

House Bill 5059. 

Total Number voting 143 

Necessary for adoption 72 

Those voting Yea 143 

Those voting Nay 0 

Those absent and not voting 8 

DEPUTY SPEAKE.R 0' ROURKE: •• The bill passes. 
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THE CHAIR: 

Seeing no objection, so ordered. 

SENATOR LOONEY: 

Thank you, Mr. President. 

Mr. President, moving. to calendar pag~ 10, 

Calendar 449, House Bill. Number 5495. Mr. President, 

I. move· to place that . i tern on the. consent cal.endar. · 

THE CHAIR: . 

Seeing·nq objection, so ordered. 

SENATOR LOONEY: 

. Thank you, Mr. President. Mr. President, moving 

to calendar page 11, Calendar 451, Substitute for 

House Bill Number 5535. Mr. President., move to place 

this item on the cqnsent calendar. 

THE CHAIR: 

Seeing no objection, so ordered. 

SENATOR LOONEY:· 

Thank you, Mr. President. 

Mr. President, moving to calendar.page 12, 

Calendar 473, Substitute for House. Bil'l. Number 5059. 

Mr. President~ move to.place this item on th~ consent 

calendar. 

THE CH)\IR: 

Seeing no objection, so ordered. 

003539 
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Bill 121; calendar page 7, Calendar 377, Substitute 

for House Bill 5291; Calendar page 8, Calendar 398, 

Substitute for Senate Bill 231; calendar page 9, 

Calendar 442, Substitute for House Bill 5141; calendar 

page 10, Calendar 449, House Bill 5495; calendar page 

11, Calendar 451, Substitute for House Bill 5535; 

Calendar 465, Substitute for House Bill 44 ~- 5448; 

calendar page 12, Calendar 466, Substitute for House 

,Bill 5289; Calendar 473, Substitute for House Bill 

5059; Calendar 476, Substitute for House Bill 5117; 

calendar page 13. Calendar 47B, House Bill 5290; 

Calendar 481, Substitute for House Bill 5119; Calendar 

482, Substitute f.or House Bill 5120; calendar page 15, 

Calendar 492, Substitute for House Bill 5446; Calendar 

494, House Bill 5315; Calendar 504, Substitute for 

House Bill 5306; .. calendar page 20, Calendar 532, 

Substitute for House Bill 5033; calendar page 21, 

Calendar 534, Substitute for House Bill 5543; Calendar 

539, Substitute for House Bill 5350; calendar page 25, 

Calendar 561, Substitute for House Bill 5419; calendar 

page 36, Calendar 374, Substitute for House Bill 5225; 

calendar page 37, Calendar 415, House Bill 5131; 

calendar page 38, Calendar 454, Substitute for House 

Bill 5526. 

003550. 
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Mr. President, that completes the items placed on 

Consent Calendar Number 2. 

THE CHAIR: 

Please call for a roll call vote. The machine 

will be open. 

THE CLERK: 

The Senate is now voting ·by roll on the consent 

calendar. Will all Senators please return to the 

chamber. Senate is voting by·roll on the consent 

calendar. Will all Senators please return to the 

chamber. 

THE CHAIR: 

Have all Senators voted? If all Senators have 

voted, please check your vote. The machine will be 

locked. The Clerk will call the tally. 

THE CLERK: 

Motion is adoption of Consent Calendar·Number 2. 

Total number voting 

35 

Necessary for Adoption 18 

Those voting Yea 35 

Those voting Nay 0 

Those absent and not voting 1 e 
THE CHAIR: 

003551 
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Consent calendar Number 2 passes. 

Senator Looney. 

SENATOR LOONEY: 

Yes, thank you, Mr. President . 

366 
May 4, 2010 

Mr. Presiden·t, I would move that any i terns on the 

consent calendar requires additional action by the 

House of Representatives be immed~ately transmitted to 

that chamber. 

THE CHAIR: 

Without objection, so ordered, sir. 

SENATOR LOONEY: 

And also any other items acted upon today, not on 

the consent calendar requiring action by the House of 

Representatives. Also would move that those items be 

immediately. transmitted. 

THE CHAIR: 

Seeing no objection, sir, so ordered. 

SENATOR LOONEY: 

Thank you, Mr. President. 

Mr. President, I would yield to any members 

seeking recognition for announcements or points of 

p~rsonal privilege. 

THE CHAIR: 

At this time, I will entertain any points of 

003552 
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COMMITTEE 

And that ends the officials list and now we'll 
go to the public. And the first person on this 
list is John Chaponis, and he'll be followed by 
Emily Carlone. 

JOHN CHAPONIS: Representative Ry~n, Senator Prague, 
members of the Labor Committee, good afternoon. 
I speak to you today in support of House Bill 
5059, AN ACT CONCERNING THE APPOINTMENT OF 
MUNICIPAL ASSESSORS. 

The laws concerning the appointment of 
municipal assessors have remained unchanged 
since the 1940s. At that time, many or mo~t 
assessors were elected and the position was 
considered political. For towns who wish to 
appoint an assessor, it was still considered 
political and the language set terms of office 
and also re~ired reappointment every two to 
four year~. Today there are more elected -
today there are no more elected assessors. And 
barring any local language via a town charter 
ordinance or union contract that states 
otherwise, most assessors must be reappointed 
_every two to four years. 

In the last two years, four different assessors 
.were not reappointed to their positions. These 
were not disciplinary discharges. Their 
stories are scary. And in some instances, 
assessors were pressured to reduce individual 
assessment values. And when they acted in an 
ethical manner, refused to do so, ensuring 
fairness to all tax payers, after the next 
election took place, they were rewarded by 
being removed from their position via not being 
reappointed. There ·was absolutely no warnings 
or no claim of poor perfo~ance or wrongdoing. 

If this dangerous trend is allowed to continue, 
it will it will result in qualified, 

000029 



• 

• 

• 

21 
kj/gd,m 

February 18, 2010 
LABOR AND PUBLIC EMPLOYEES 3:00 P.M. 
COMMITTEE 

experienced asses·sment professionals leaving 
the governmental sector for the private sector 
which would weaken a core component in the 
local property tax system. It would also limit 
the number of experienced qualified applicants 
a municipality would receive when they are 
trying to fill a vacancy for· a position that 
will be perceived as a two-to-four-year 
political appointment. 

We feel the position of assessor, as well the 
job function, has changed drastically over the 
last 60 years. Assessors are now required to 
be trained, educated, ·experienced and certified 
by the State of Connecticut in order to certify 
a Grand List. The revaluation cycle has been 
accelerated from ten to five years. For this 
to be a politically appointed position makes 
little sense in today's day and age. 

We believe House Bill 5059 is a good government 
bill which would enable towns to fill positions 
with grea~er ~alified applicants. It would 
support the taxpayer by ensuring a fair and 
equitable.determination of the local property 
tax. 

H.B. 5059 calls for assessors only to be 
removed for good cause. We recognize that this 
language may garner opposi~ion and we're pre -
and·we would prdpose eliminating the good cause 
sentence from 5059, as long as this position 
was changed from politically appointed with 
terms arid language for reappointment to an 
apolitical position where it was just appointed 
once, or simila~ to a hired position. 

I thank you for your time, and I hope that you 
can support 5059. 

REP. RYAN: Thank you, appreciate your testimony . 

·000030 
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Do we have any questions for Mr. Chaponis? Any 
questions? 

Representative Noujaim·. 

REP. NOUJAIM:· Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Good 
afternoon. 

If I may, just let me put some synopsis 
together just to make sure that I fully 
understand where this bill is going. Right 
now, and correct me if I'm wrong, please, right 
now, assessors serve at the pleasure of the 
sitting administration. That could be a mayor, 
board of alderman, first selectman, and so on. 
Correct? So if that person leaves office then, 
essentially,_ the tax assessor can also be 
terminated if the new administration comes in. 
Am I correct? 

JOHN CHAPONIS: That's correct. The -- the law says 
that unless a town passes an ordinance stating 
otherwise, the assessor's term expires when the 
mayor or first selectman's term expires. 

REP. NOUJAIM: Okay. So that -- that's how the rule 
or the law is right now. A new mayor or first 
selectman kind of comes·in, they would be able 
to pick their own political appointee, per se. 

JOHN CHAPONIS: That -- that absolutely can happen. 
The other thing that can happen is, you know, 
an incumbent can get re-elected and, you know, 
it gives -- it gives a big carrot to dangle 
for -- for a reappointment. 

REP. ·NOUJAIM: Which means in this case the -
during an election process or an election 
election season, essentially, the assessor 
would be behind the scenes forced to work in 

000031 
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support of the incumbents so that the incumbent 
would stay in office _so the assessor would stay 
in office as well. 

JOHN CHAPONIS: It -- it makes it a political 
position when -- when really we think it's a 
professional position. And it's really evolved 
over the last 60 years. I mean, in the 
forties, the reliance on the local property tax 
was very small in comparison today where it's a 
major component. 

REP. NOUJAIM: Okay. So the other question I have 
is, what we are proposing -- what is being 
proposed in this bill is that, essentially, the 
assessors would become employees at-will of the 
municipality. Am I correct? 

JOHN CHAPONIS: The the way it's written it goes 
probably a step further with having a provision 
tha~ -- that can only be removed for good 
cause. The Connecticut Association of 
Assessing Officers would be fine if that 
sentence got struck and -- and yes·, _it got just 
to be an at-will employee who just got hired 
one time. Th~t •·s all we're looking for. 

REP. NOUJAIM: So it would be an at-will employee 
will be just just like any other employee on 
a health and and the manufacturing company 
or health related company or retail which means 
that person can be -- can be hired and can be 
terminated." 

JOHN CHAPONIS: Yes, just like all the other 
municipal employees. 

REP. NOUJAIM: So right now you are saying that the 
bill is written that the assessor cannot be 
terminated unless it is for cause. But you are 
also saying that you will compromise and make 
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it just be at-will. 

JOHN CHAPONIS: Absolutely. The just cause has 
seemed to create quite a stir and rumble and 
there seems to be a lot of opposition to it. 
And, rea~ly, our ultimate goal is just to 
change it from a politically appointed position 
to an apolitical position. 

REP. NOUJAIM: Okay. In this case, even with the 
at-will position that you are discussing, could 
an assessor be terminated for lack of·work? 

JOHN CHAPONIS: Absolutely. And we would hope so. 

REP. NOUJAIM: Okay. Thank you. I appreciate your 
comments. 

Thank you Mr. Chairman. 

REP. RYAN: . Representative Aman . 

REP. AMAN: Yes. In most offices the assessor, it's 
my understanding, has one, two assistants, 
maybe assessors, and also clerical help working 
underneath him? 

JOHN CHAPONIS: That's correct. Depending on the 
size of the municipality, there can be any 
one -- where -- from one, to some offices have 
15 or 16_staff members. 

REP. AMAN: Okay. How do·es the assessor on their -
as .I understand it, most assessors currently, 
are considered management, not considered a 
unionized-type employee. Am I correct on that? 

·JOHN CHAPONIS: Urn, ·I don't know the exact numbers, 
but I think about 30 or 35 percent of assessors 
in Connecticut are in some type of collecting 
bargaining unit. But believe it or not, that 
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doesn't even always afford the protection. 

REP. ·AMAN: And it's my understanding that those 
collective bargaining units are a little bit 
different than the -- as far as ·how they're set 
up for -- for negotiating purposes. What I 
I'm getting to is, the assessors are -- are 
professionals. And I .will definitely agree 
with you on that, as are the town enginee~s and 
the town sanitarians and the police chief 
and -- well, the police chief is in a separate 
little category-- but other fire marshals', 
other professionals. _And traditionally, 
especially in the larger cities, those ~- that 
management team comes or goes with the chief 
elected official. And under this provision, 
would I be correct in saying that the assessor 
would now be a civil servant and not part of 
the management team of a municipality? 

JOHN CHAPONIS: They -- they wouldn't be a civil 
servant, necessarily, by definition. And I 
don't know -- I mean you mentioned the fire 
marshal. They actually have a -- a sentence 
that says they can only be removed for good 
cause in their statute. It's 29-297. But, you 
know, with the engine~r, in some of the other 
ones, I've never seen those positions sort 
of--- I've never seen tne house sort of cleaned 
out at the time a new mayor or first selectman 
comes·in. 

Many towns in Connecticut, the first selectman 
is a two-year ·term. It takes an assessor more 
than two years to ~earn their way around town. 
The revaluation process is more than a two-year 
term. I mean, I guess the question is, do we 
want it to be a politically appointed position 
in Connecticut or not? 

New Jersey actually tenur.es their assessors 
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to -- to completely remove them from -- from 
the political process. While I would never 
advocat-e for tenure, and ·I don't think that's 
the right thing, I do think it shows that the 
legislature in New Jersey, some 40 years ago, 
fe1t. they needed to insulate the position from 
the political process. 

They're tough decisions that we're making. 
Everybody hates the tax man. It's the second 
oldest_profession and they compares us to the 
first. You know, nobody likes paying taxes, 
including assessors. And, you know, we need to 
be·able to just do the job and not take 
politics into consideration. 

I mentioned four assessors lost their job 
for -- for being ethical in the last two years. 
It's three times as many that are -- that are 
under the fire and -- and just, you know, found 
another job and left on their own. Some left 
the assessment community completely and went to 
work for revaluation companies and got out of 
it. 

You know, I -- I've heard there's a lot of 
horror stories out there too .. I'm not up here 
saying that every assessor is a great assessor. 
You know, there's good assessors and bad 
assessors just like there's good cops and bad 
cops. But I do think that if we pass this law, 
you would. attract a great -- a greater level of 
expertise because you're not offering a 
two-year job or a four-year job. You're 
offering a job or a career. And they can still 
be removed along the line if they're not 
performing. Anybody can be written up for 
being deficient in the workplace and -- and 
ultimately terminated. And we would hope that 
that happens. A bad assessor makes us all look 
bad . 
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REP. AMAN: Okay. Thank you very much for your 
testimony. 

JOHN CHAPONIS: Thank you, sir. 

REP. RYAN: Representative O'Brien. 

A VOICE: You go first. 

REP. O'BRIEN: There's a line in your testimony, you 
say, there -- there's -- where you say there 
are scary -- and in some instances, assessors 
were pressured to reduce individual assessment 
values. And when they acted in an ethical 
manner, refusing to allow circumvention, 
then -- then they're not reappointed 
(inaudible)-- to-- to summarize. Do you have 
any m·ore detailed examples of the types of 
things that have taken place? 

JOHN CHAPONIS: I'm going to go way over three 
minutes. Absolutely. I mean, it -- they 
really are scary. The most recent one was in 
December of 2009. A -- a new first selectman 
was elected and got sworn into office on 
December 7th. On December 8th, he walked into 
the -- the assessor'.s office and said, you. 
know, pack your bags and get out. 

But most specifically, I -- I actually have one 
of my colleagues here who is going to testify 
next who would talk about her own particular 
situation where she was pressured to reduce and 
change assessments, didn't, and then came 
November, when the person was reelected, was 
told, we're not reappointing you. We're 
going -- we're going in a different direction. 
We're not reappointing you. 

REP. O'BRIEN: What kind.of --what kind of 
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oversight is there by OPM of the process of 
conducting assessments? I guess I assumed that 
there was more -- that there was a standard 
professional standard that's applied that 
prevents this. 

JOHN CHAPONIS: You're -- you're absolutely right. 
And there's actually some statutes that almost 
contradict each other. Recently, in the last 
few years, OPM does certify assessors. They 
have to be certified. They have to have so 
many years of experience, qualifications, pass 
an extensive comprehension examination, and 
they get certified. A town has to have a 
certified assessor sign their Grand List. So 
when you've got laws like that on the books, it 
-- they kind of go against each other when all 
of the sudden I could appoint my cousin and -
and make them the assessor. 

Although the law says th~t a certified assessor 
has to file the Grand List, I think it's a five 
dollar penalty if their not certified. So, you 
know, ·it.' s like the statutes that talk about 
appointing the assessor are actually in titie 
nine the election statutes. Because back in 
the forties, the majority of them were actually 
elected. I mean, it's never been addressed or 
never changed since that time. The position 
has evolved and we're basically looking for the· 
appointment of the assessor to evolve with -
with it. 

REP. O'BRIEN: But it sounds like what you're 
describing that, in reality, the conduct of 
assessment is -- is truly an -- a locally 
administered function and doesn't have any 
(inaudible). 

JOHN CHAPONIS: Yes. OPM has nothing to do with the 
appointment or not reappointment of of local 
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~ assessors. They they just handle the 
certification and recertification. Assessors 
must be recertified every five years as well. 

~ 

~ 

REP. 0 • BRIEN: . And the process -- there • s enough 
·wiggle room in the process of the way . 
assessments are conducted that there can be 
political influence on that? 

JOHN CHAPONIS: Well if, you know, if you•re the 
first selectman apd -- and you•re running for 
office unopposed and you•re going to be 
reelected in November and the assessor needs to 
be reappointed in November, and in October ·they 
come and they say, I need -- I want you to 
change these assessments. And you say no, and 
they say, are you sure_you want to, you know, 
go down that road? -Are you sure that•s the 
decision you want to make? You know, that•s an 
awful big, you know, something to dangle in 
front of people. 

We've actually -- I actually have a colleague. 
who had a -- a new mayor get electe~ and walked 
into the assessors office and said, I want you 
to change all of these assessments and reduce 
them by 15 percent. When the assessor refused, 
they said, then I'm not going to reappo~nt you. 
So the assessor made the changes and then 
started looking for a new job. And six months 
later moved onto another town. 

So when I'm talking about four people who lost 
their job in the last two years, we•re not even 
scratching the surface on the stories I could 
tell you where, you know, the influence has 
been there. One assessor was actually fired. 
It was a union position. This was in between 
appointments. The union got them their job 
back and then the town said, guess what, we•re 
making it part-time. We're cutting the salary 
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in half. There's no benefits or whatnot. Then 
a lawsuit ensued. And the person was close to 
retirement age and ended up retiring. And they 
came to some type of settlement agreement. Lo 
and behold, the town went out and advertised 
for a full-time assessor. It -- it clearly 
shows that there was some strong arming going 
on. 

RE?. 9'BRIEN: And there are -- right now, even 
though the law actually calls for the 
theoretically, for the assessment of assessors, 
you' r~ -- you •·re saying there are no elected 
assessors anymore? 

JOHN CHAPONIS: There are no more elected assessors 
in the State of Connecticut. There -- there 
are two towns that have an elected board of 
assessors. But they also employ someone that 
they call the d.irector of assessment who is 
really the certified assessor and signs the 
Grand List . 

REP. O'BRIEN: Right. So --

JOHN CHAPONIS: But, you know, we're not looking to 
change the fact that a~sessors can be elected. 
We didn't try to abolish that. We left that 
alone in Title Nine. And if some town wants to 
go back to the way it was done many, many years 
ago and have an elected assessor, they could do 
that. We -- we want to make it as simple as 
possible. We just want it to say, if you're 
going to appoint an assessor it -- it needs to 
b~ a, you know, a one-time appointment, not 
something that needs to be reappointed every 
two years. 

The truth of the matter is, if I was elected, I 
would actually have more protection and more 
security because I would answer to the voters 
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arid not the chief -- chief elected official. 

REP. O'BRIEN: Thank you for your testimony. 

JOHN CHAPONIS: Thank you, sir. 

REP. RYAN: Senator Prague, you were next. 

SENATOR PRAGUE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

So I'm a little confused here. You're asking 
for assessors to be appointed for life? 

JOHN CHAPONIS: Urn, I I don't know that I would 
say for life. I· would just say appointed, 
like -- like many other municipal employees 
currently are. I actually think that when you 
add the words -- I'm happy with the words just 
cause. I think just cause 

SENATOR PRAGUE: Yeah . 

JOHN CHAPONIS: -- or good cause is stronger than 
not having that language. But we're also, you 
know, that -- that language seems .to be a hot 
seat because of some past litigation with some 
police chiefs or whatnot. And I think towns 
find that scarier than -- than just saying 
appointed. There's many municipal positions 
that are just appointed right now. 

SENATOR PRAGUE: And how long would you stay there? 

JOHN CHAPONIS: You would-stay there until you 
were -.- quit, resigned or were terminated. You 
can still terminate someone. 

SENATOR PRAGUE: But would the situation also be 
that, whoever the chief elected official was, 
came to you and said, I want you to reduce this 
assessment on so-and~so's property --
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JOHN CHAPONIS: I think -- I thin~ that that would 
absolutely insulate the position. Because now 
the -- the assessor can simply point to the 
statutes and say, I'm sorry, I can't do that 
because the law says this. That -- that 
person might ;not li'ke the answer but at least 
they can't say, if you don't qo it, you know, 
come November, you're out of a job. 

SENATOR PRAGUE: Okay. If you're satisfied with 
this legislation, you're the assessor. You 
know what the assessors want. This is what you 
want and you feel this gives you protection, I 
guess it has to be okay with us. 

JOHN CHAPONIS: Well, I -- I mean, we want what's 
going to -- what's going to pass. We -- we 
know we -- this needs to change and we're 
looking for the easiest way to change it and to 
get it passed . 

SENATOR PRAGUE: Okay. 

JOHN CHAPONIS: I mean, it seems like there's a. lot 
of opposition to the words good cause. 

SENATOR PRAGUE: Well, okay. Thank you. 

JO~ CHAPONIS: Thank you, Senator. 

REP. RYAN: Senator Gomes 

SENATOR GOMES: Now you say the assessor, whep he 
walked in his office and the guy told him to 
change the assessment, that if he didn't, 
good-bye. You say the assessor is appointed. 
What is your take on the difference between 
appointed position and being hired? 

JOHN CHAPONIS: I'm not so much sure there's a lot 
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of difference between appointed or hired. I 
think politically appointed is different. 
That's the one that runs with terms. 
Currently, the statutes lists assessors as 
having terms .. It-- it's 9-185. And it says 
that the terms will expire when the mayor or 
the first selectman's term expires. 

You know, I -- ·I honestly believe this -- this 
bill actually helps towns as well. And it 
helps them in the hiring process. I'm the 
assessor for two different towns, one full-time 
and one part-time. Both of my towns already 
addres.sed this. One went into the charter and 
put in language that said, the assessor shall 
be appoi~ted, sworn in by the town clerk, and 
serve until such time they're removed for just 
cause. That's in our charter. The other one 
put it in the union contract. It said, failing 
to reappoint an appointed official is a 
disciplinary action, and all disciplinary 
action must be for just cause . 

These towns did it willingly because they knew 
that it was the only way to hire a -- a 
candidate long-term. The -- the assessor isn't 
a job you want come -- a revolving door, 
someone coming in and out every two years. 

SENATOR GOMES: Well, you're talking about -- that 
language is in there in specific towns, or is 
it all assessors when 

JOHN CHAPONIS: Nope. 

SENATOR GOMES: -- when they' .re appointed. 

JOHN CHAPONIS: If. it was all assessors, I 
wouldn't -- I wouldn't be here. It'·s it's a 
handful of towns. It's probably 10 percent of 
them have started to do it because they found 
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out when they've gone out to interview, it's 
been difficult to hire·qualified candidates. 

I -- I've been asked by towns to sit on oral 
boards and help them interview perspective 
candidates. And_nobody really comes in whose 
qualified or is interested in the job because 
it's a two-year. appointment in that town. 

SENATOR GOMES: Without the language that you're 
talking about, term limits and so on and so 
forth, if a person was a -- appointed to a job, 
he became the same as a person that was hired 
without a contract, without a union. He· 
becomes what they call an at-will employee. An 
at-will employee can be fired or terminated at 
any time. And the only reason that he cannot 
be terminated is an act of discrimination. 

So that would be their argument against you 
saying ~hat this person should be -- he should 
be ·sort of protected in a -- in a -- an 
ordinary person that is hired is not protected. 
If you're an at-will employee,_ you're an 
at-will employee. If you have no contract, you 
have no -- you're not part of a union, you are 
what they call an at-will employee. And the 
only thing that can prevent you from being 
discharged, and you have an argument against 
it -- or case against it, is if you were -- if 
you were discriminated against. 

Even when you are hired into a union plant, 
they have a probationary period. In that 
probationary period, a person can be discharged 
or let go for any reason. That's the time that. 
employer looks at you as an employee. And -
and -- only time that they cannot get rid of 
you, or they cannot use a method to get rid of 
you, is if they discriminate against you. 
Otherwise than that, you are an at-will 
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employee even during a probationary period. 
And that's -- I don't have a real argument 
against what you want to do, but that's going 
to be their argument against -- _against that 
being done. 

An appointed empl~yee without any specific 
terms or times that he should serve as opposed 
to an employee that is _hired with no contract 
or anything, they are going to say, what's the 
difference? 

JOHN CHAPONIS: I think there's a big difference. 
And -- and in fact_, you mentioned 
discrimination 

SENATOR QOM~S: No, I'm talking about legal 
difference. 

JOHN CHAPONIS: and so am I. I -- I think that 
if it was appointed without terms, you could 
if you were applying for that job, you could 
ask for a contract. But if you don't change 
this, and it's just a two-year appointment, 
you've got to roll the dice and hope that you 
get reappointed that two years later. 

In fact, you don't even know that you'll be 
looking at the same person. Sometimes a mayor 
or first selectman resign mid-term for one 
reason or another and -- and go do a different 
profession,. and you could be looking at 
somebody different the following November. 

You talked about discrimination. Somebody 
wanted to discriminate, the way things are now, 
they can wait until November and say, you're 
not reappointed. So, I mean, I still think 
we're worse off the way we are currently, than 
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what -- what you're suggesting. 

There -- there would be other options. They 
could join a union contract. They could ask 
for a contract, you know, talking about the 
terms. ·It's_definitely a better situation than 
the way it is today. 

SENATOR GOMES: So you say you could way until 
November, election time, and say you're not 
reappointed? 

JOHN CHAPONIS: Absolutely. 

SENATOR GOMES: That's not discrimination. 

JOHN CHAPONIS: You're right, it's not. I mean, you 
don't know what their motive is. It's 
difficult to prove. It's hard for me to come 
up here and talk about these situations that 
have taken pl~ce, but they're factual . 

REP. RYAN: Thank you, Senator. 

SENATOR GOMES: Political appointment is a hard 
thing to hold on to if somebody doesn't want 
you. 

JOHN CHAPONIS: And that's what we are. We're 
politically appointed. 

SENATOR GOMES: I mean legally. 

REP. RYAN: Okay, thank you. 

Do you have a question now, too? 

REP. ESPOSITO: Thank you (inaudible.) 

How many assessors have lost their their 
actual positions in the past five years? 
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JOHN CHAPONIS: I -- I know in the past two years, 
it's four. In the last five years, I think 
it's five or six. 

REP. ESPOSITO: So -- I mean it's not something 
critical that's happening on a large-scale 
basis. I mean you're talking five or six 
people in the past five years, four in the past 
two years. So -- I -- I just wanted to get a 
handle for how often this is happening, and why 
there's such a -- such a need for legislation 
that would protect the people who take the 
position knowing that they're appointed and 
that they would serve at the -- the whim of the 
first selectman, mayor or, well, whatever body 
is in power at the time. So --

JOHN CHAPONIS: Representative Esposito, that's -
that's exactly the problem. Prior to that, 
over t~e last 20 or 30 years that proceeded 
that five-year period, nobody was ever not 
reappointed. I think the language sort of got 
lost and people forgot about i~. Again, it's 
not" the kind of position you want to be turning 
over every two to four years. And people, 
traditionally, went in there and stayed a long 
time. Now it's sort of like the cats out of 
the bag, and everybody f·ound t,hese statutes, 
and now people are not getting reappointed. 
And it is a problem. 

REP. ESPOSITO: Okay. But if you went back to 
the -- I think you referenced a 1940 law that 
allowed for the election of -- of assessors, 
and if they were elected to a two-year term, 
what would the difference be? They would be 
serving at the whim of -- of the electorate 
rather than of the elected official. 

JOHN CHAPONIS: There's -- there's two big 
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differences there. First of all, if you're 
elected, you -- you are basically answering to 
the voters. And you couldn't have somebody 
coming into your office saying, I want you to 
change these assessments. That would leave the 
decision making solely with you. In fact, if I 
was elected, I would have a better situation 
that what I have now. 

But today, you're not going to -- especially in 
small towns, you're not going to find a 
certified assessor living in every town. 
Assessors aren't that highly paid. We can't 
afford to live in Fairfield County. I mean, 
most of them drive an hour just to get in 
there. 

So I don't think you could go back to elected. 
But also, in the forties, there was a very 
small reliance on that local, municipal 
property tax. I mean, you go back and look at 
those bills and they-were two dollars. I mean, 
today, the, you know, the real estate tax bill 
or even automobiles, it's a significant bill. 
And things have definitely changed over the 
last 50, 60 years. 

REP. ESPOSITO: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

REP. RYAN: Thank you. 

Is there any other questions for Mr. Chaponis? 

Thank you. Miss Carlone is next and then 
there's going to be --

JOHN CHAPONIS: Thartk you very much. 

REP. RYAN: Good -- good afternoon. Thank you for 
coming . 
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EMILY CARLONE: Good afternoon. 

Representative Ryan, Senator Prague, members of 
the Labor Committee, good afternoon. I speak 
to you to today in support of H.B. 5059, AN ACT 
CONCERNING THE APPOINTMENT OF MUNICIPAL 
ASSESSORS. I come before you today to share my 
real life story. 

Fourteen years ago I began my career as a 
deputy assessor in the assessment profession. 
Five years later, I was hired as an assessor. 

· During my first six years as an assessor, I 
worked under two different first selectman, 
both of which had nothing but praise --

A VOICE: (Inaudible.·) 

EMILY CARLONE: -- sure. I worked under two 
different first selectman, both which had 
nothing but praise for my ability, knowledge, 
work ethic, accomplishments and my demeanor 
with taxpayers. 

When one of these CEOs resigned before their 
term expired, a new first selectman was chosen 
to fill out their term. From the first few 
weeks on the job, this person severely 
pressured me to reduce and delete assessments 
for friends and relatives. I respectfully 
declined. 

I was pressured more severely and I continued 
to respectfully decline and quoted the state 
statutes. I acted ethically and can hold my 
head·up high for .I know I did the .right thing. 
I protected the taxpayers of my towri and made 
sure their assessments were based on fairness 
and equity and not who· you know. 

My thanks for holding the line and doing the 
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right thing: In November of 2007, this person 
was elected as the first selec~man. Days 
later, they walked into my office and told me 
to get out and that I had not been reappointed. 
I lost my job with no warning. I lost my house 
and had to relocate to live with friends. My 
entire life was altered. 

It should be noted that this had absolutely 
no.thing to do with my job performance and the 
town willingly admits that. They claim they 
chose to exercise their right not to reappoint 
me. I am a certified Connecticut municipal 
assessor and am certified by the State of 
Connecticut to perform revaluation functions. 
I loved my job. 

Although I am duly qualified, I have been 
unable to get hired as an assessor since 2007. 
This is likely because someone either assumes I 
have done something wrong or the town has 
failed to provide a quality reference. Either 
way, my colleagues see the ramifications when 
you don't play ball. 

The entire state is constantly calling for 
property tax reform. Ensuring that the local 
property tax is calculated based on fairness 
and equity and not who you know, is the first 
step in property tax reform. I have been the 
bigger person and kept this quiet. I have 
never spoken of this public -- publicly, until 
today. I do so in hope that your committee can 
support and push for the passage of H.B. 5059. 

Thank you for hearing my concerns. 

REP. RYAN: Thank you. Appreciate hearing a story 
to go with the issue. I think you're kind of 
illustrating what Mr. Chaponis was talking 
about. Do we have any questions? Did I .say 
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your name correctly, Carlone? 

EMILY CARLONE: Carlone. 

REP. RYAN: Oh, yeah. 

Any questions? 

Thank you. 

EMILY CARLONE: Thank you. 

REP. RYAN: I appreciate you coming in because you 
add a lot to this iss~e. 

·Next is Mr. Dietsch, and he•ll -- shh -- be 
(inaudible) by Miss Campo after that. 

Did I say your name right? Dietsch? 

DAVID DIETSCH: Dietsch . 

REP. RYAN: Okay, Dietsch, okay. 

DAVID DIETSCH: Good afternoon, everyone. Thank you 
for your time, Representative Ryan, Senator 
Prague, Representative Noujaim and other 
respected members of the Labor and Public 
Employees Committee. 

I am here today in support of ~ouse Bill 5059. 
This bill can stand on its merits alone when 
you realize the benefits it will produce, like 
attracting a better pool of applicants for open 
positions and maintairting equity in our tax 
base. While we all want to believe that the 
assessment process is fair and equitable, I•d 
like to tell you, first hand, of the pressures 
I received to either circumvent the process or 
face not being reappointed . 
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When I started as the assessor in 1996, things 
were not as _they are today. The city was 
delaying revaluation for decades. In lieu of 
the revaluation, the administration chose to 
embark on a city-wide personal property audit 
program. This process allows an assessor to do 
a three-year audit of business equipment. 

We audited 2,000 accounts and discovered $8 
million in additional taxes. One of the 
accounts that we had audited was a friend of 
the mayor. I was called in and asked to make 
it go away. I almost fell off my chair. The 
same administration that· initiated the audit 
program now wanted me to sweep something under 
the rug and treat one taxpayer differently. 

I explained the law needed to be applied 
equally, but those -- but in those closed door 
meetings, none of those things mattered. The 
more I resisted the worse it got. I was 
insulted, belittled, berated and a carrot of a 
reappointment dangled before my nose. You're 
not a team player kept getting thrown out, and 
at the time, I fully didn't understand. 

But from that point on the retaliation had 
begun. Funding for my office was shut off. I 
could no longer get any of the tools needed to 
keep the office functioning properly. 
Requisitions for everything from personnel to 
paper and pencils were suddenly stuck in limbo. 
The retaliation continued an~. escalated. But I 
am very proud to say that I did not succumb to 
those pressures. It was not easy. I was in a 
living hell that adversely affected my health 
and well-being. 

But my story has a happy ending. The federal 
. government was already investing corruption in 
the city and, fortunately, I no longer work for 
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that administration. There is no telling where 
I would be if this mayor had not gone to 
prison. Some of my colleagues have not been as 
lucky and have lost their jobs merely for being 
ethical. For every assessor who was not 
reappointed-, there are several who have faced 
political pressure in the assessment process 
but left willingly for another job or another 
profession. 

I'm here today with my current mayor•s 
bles~ing. He truly supports the efforts we 
assessors go through every day trying to 
maintain a stable tax base.that is fair and 
equitable and ·free from political duress. We 
ask your committee to please support House Bill 
5059. -
Thank you .. 

REP. RYAN: Senator Prague has a question for you . 

SENATOR PRAGUE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

If we take out the phrase, until removed for 
good cause, which has been suggested, what 
would this -- the remaining language in the 
bill do you any good? 

DAVID DIETSCH: I think we•re really looking to you 
as the experts here in -- in crafting 
legislation that will protect the integrity of 
the system. 

You know, as a compromise, we just don•t want 
to be political anymore. If that ca~ do it 
without that, we would be willing to live with 
that. But as the experts, if you•re telling us 
that we need that, then we leave it in. We, 
you know, we•re looking for your guidance on 
how to proceed here . 
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SENATOR PRAGUE: Well, but by the same token, you 
are the assessors who came to us and said, you 
know, we have a terrible situation. If we take 
out for good cause and leave you at the mercy 
of the administration in the town where you 
work, and you're an at-will employee, how is 
that going to be different from what you're 
doing now? 

DAVID DIETSCH: Really, the only difference would be 
that need to be reappointed. Many of my 
colleagues who were to be reappointed have 
worked 8, 10, 12 years, never were reappointed. 
They just sort of went along on a day-to-day 
basis. -They kept doing their job year in, year 
out. And it was not until recently, when the 
cat got out of the bag, that there is a 
loophole. That these types of disciplinary 
actions or, you know, not discipline actions, 
but failure to reappoint, really, started to 
rear its ugly head . 

SENATOR PRAGUE: So it's the (inaudible.) 

DAVID DIETSCH: We would love to have as much 
protection as can be afforded under the law. 
But we also know that ·this is an uphill battle, 
and are -- are willing to -- to take whatever 
we can get to sort of remove us from that 
political arena. 

SENATOR PRAGUE: Okay. I am not clear, but we'll 
discuss this after the hearing. So you're 
saying you just don't want to be reappointed. 
You want to get the· job and keep the job as 
long as you're doing a good job. 

DAVID DIETSCH: Yes, which really is exactly what 
you're saying is just cause. Because if you're 
continuing to do your job properly, then you 
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will have the job for life unless you resign, 
you know, retire, or are removed for not doing 
the· job". And, again, there's no problem with 
us. If -- if we're not doing it, we shouldn't 
have the job. It's when you do it and you lose 
your job, that is scaring us. 

SENATOR PRAGUE: Thank you. 

DAVID DIETSCH: . Thank you. 

REP. RYAN: Senator "Gomes. 

SENATOR GOMES: I hear you but I want to ask you 
something. Who makes the determination of if 
you're doing your job or not? 

DAVID DIETSCH: That would be the administration. 

SENATOR.GOMES: The person who hired you? 

DAVID DIETSCH: That's correct. 

SENATOR GOMES: And that's the same thing as the 
person as the at-will employee? I'm -- I'm 
just making the arguments that they're going to 
make the arguments against you. The thing of 
it is, how did you how did you first get the 
job? 

DAVID DIETSCH: I was appointed. 

SENATOR GOMES: You were appointed. 

DAVID DIETSCH: Yes. 

SENATOR GOMES: Somebody came into the mayor's 
office, got elected, and they appointed you? 

DAVID DIETSCH: Well, actually, in the city of 
Waterbury, I· __ I applied and -- was a pool, 
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you know, picked from a pool of three 
candidates. 

SENATOR GOMES: All right. 

DAVID DIETSCH: So I I filled out --

SENATOR GOMES: Then it wasn't a political 
appointment. 

DAVID DIETSCH: 
guess. I 
the job --

SENATOR GOMES: 

DAVID DIETSCH: 
Waterbury. 

yes and no. In name only, I 
I was, you know, I -- I received 

Then you were hired? 

Yes, I am hired in the city of 

SENATOR GOMES: All right. Thank you. 

REP. RYAN: Representative Noujaim 

REP. NOUJAIM: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

Good afte~noon, Mr. Dietsch. 

DAVID DIETSCH: Good afternoon. 

REP. ~OUJAIM: In one of the testimonies, one of 
your colleagues said that the mayors wi~l have 
a problem with this legislation. But yet, at 

·least I know that one mayor whom I spoke with 
said that he supports the legislation. So why 
would some mayors say, no, they oppose it and 
other mayors say, we support it 
enthusiastically. I did speak with my mayor. 
I called him and I asked his opinion and he 
told me that he does support the legislation. 

So why would their opinions differ, if I may 
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ask you? 

DAVID DIETSCH: That is a good question. I can't 
speak for these other mayors or first 
selectman, but I would suggest it may be a 
power ~ssue. 

Typically, in your big cities, this is less 
problematic than it would be in -- in smaller 
or mid-size towns. In -- in my city, there is 
a hierarchy and I do not answer directly to the 
mayor. I am now under the umbrella of the 
finance department and I -- I answer to the 
finance director, as now does the tax 
collector, purchasing director. And that was a 
change the city made in their charter a while 
back. 

REP. NOUJAIM: Okay. I presume that the city of 
Waterbury, when you were hired, ·created a job 
description for you. 

DAVID DIETSCH: That is correct . 

REP. NOUJAIM: So you do have a job description. 

DAVID DIETSCH: Yes. 

REP. NOUJAIM: And you adhere to this job 
description? 

DAVID DIETSCH: Yes. 

REP. NOUJAIM: And I presume that, occasionally or 
at certain times, you are evaluated based on 
your job description. That you are. doing the 
job .or you're not doing the job, and you are 
rate~ accordingly. 

DAVID DIETSCH: That's correct. I -- I have a 
three-year contract with the city of Waterbury, 
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and six months, or maybe three months before 
the expiration of that, the mayor has to 
recommend to the civil service commission 
whether or not to reappoint or rehire. 

REP. NOUJAIM: Uh-huh. 

DAVID DIETSCH: So again, we get into this, am I 
reappointed, am I being rehired? Again, 
normally not as big a problem in big cities, 
but there still is a., you know, a loophole 
here --

REP. NOUJAIM: Sure. 

DAVID DIETSCH: -- that technically could be, could 
be used. 

REP. NOUJAIM: But from what you have described, you 
were not appointed by a political person. You 
were picked from a board of candidates and, 
essentially, you interviewed for a position and 
you were -- you were selected as being the best 
employee under those circumstances to fulfill 
that po$ition. · So you were essentially hired. 

DAVID DIETSCH: I was essentially hired. 

REP. NOUJAIM: Okay. Now the question that I have 
is the difference between cause and at-will. 
In my opinion, there is no·difference between 
cause and at-will. Because if you are hired 
to some extent, if you are hired at-will and 
even you are terminated, somebody must give 
you -- must provide you a reason for 
termination. And that reason for termination 
must be legitimate. Not just, I don't like 
you, and therefore you are going. Because you 
can go to court, and you can use the judicial 
system in order for you to prove the fact that 
you deserve your job and you did not mess up 
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your job. 

So even though you are hired at-will, somebody 
cannot walk into your office anytime they want 
and say to you, yo~ are terminated, unless they 
prove that they have reason for the 
termination. Am I correct? 

DAVID DIETSCH: During the terms of my contract, I 
believe you are correct. 

REP. NOUJAIM: But even -- even if we put this 
legislation in place to say that you are an 
at-will employee and you can be terminated for 
whatever reason, yoti cannot just be terminated. 
So -- so what I am saying here is the fact that 
even though you are a permanent employee, if 
this legislation goes into effect and you are 
an at-will employee, you are still protected, 
because you cannot be terminated just because 
s.omebody wants you terminated. Some -- you can 
be terminated only because you are not doing 
your job according to the job description that 
you are given. Am I correct? 

DAVID DIETSCH: I hope you are, yes. I hope you are 
correct. 

REP. NOUJAIM: And -- and see -~ and that's my 
point. That's what I wanted to get to is the 
fact that if this legislation says that you are 
an at-will employee, you cannot.just be 
terminated for the heck of being terminated. 
There are courses to take -- courses of action 
to take before a termination takes place. So, 
to me, if you say, that is okay with us to 
be -- for this legislation, for the chairman to 
consider it being an at-will, you still have 
protection. 

DAVID DIETSCH: I would hope so, yes . 
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REP. NOUJAIM: Okay. Thank_you, Mr. Chairman. 

REP. RYAN: Thank you, Representative Noujaim. 

Do we have any other questions? 

Thank you, sir. Thank you for your testimony. 

DAVID DIETSCH: Thank you very much. 

REP. RYAN: You've given us a lot to think about. 

Miss Compo, and ·she'll -- after her will be 
Walter Topliff. 

LELAH C~PO: Good afternoon. I would like to thank 
Representa_tive Ryan and Senator Prague and the 
committee for raising ·this bill, penate Bill 97 
again. I have submitted written testimony and 
I am just going to summarize our point since 
this bill has come up before in the past . 

I am Lelah Campo. I am the president of 
Associated Builders and Contractors, a 
statewide membership organization representing 
construction companies. And I come before you 
today to respectfully seek your support for 
Senate Bill 97, AN ACT ~REATING A CIVIL ACTION 
TO ALLOW CONTRACTORS TO RECOVER UNPAID EMPLOYEE 
PENSION OBLIGATIONS FROM SUBCONTRACTORS. 

This is an issue that has plagued construction 
for a while. If you are performing work on a 
prevailing wage, a public project in · 
Connecticut, and you hire sub-contractors, and 
those sub-contractors falsify their 
certifications to you and maintain that they 
have paid their employees properly and they 
have paid into the pension fund but they h~ve 
not, the Connecticut DOL will, in the end, come 
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end result is, you know, you shouldn•t have 
worked for a contractor who wasn•t paying into 
y~ur fund. We always wanted to create the 
aven~e for the employee to still to- be made 
whole but just to get one more method for a 
general contractor to perhaps get reimbursed if 
they get caught in the system. 

REP. ESPOSITO: Thank you. 

SENATOR PRAGUE: Any further questions from the 
committee members? 

Seeing none. Thank you very much for coming 
in. 

Our next speaker is Walter Topliff, followed by 
Mandi Jackson. 

WALTER TOPLIFF: I•m sorry. I speak before you 
today in support of House Bill 5059, AN ACT 
CONCERNING THE APPOINTMENT OF MUNICIPAL 
ASSESSORS. 

As a graduate of the University of Connecticut 
with a degree in real estate, I currently hold 
a commercial appraisal license in the state of 
Connecticut. For years I worked in the private 
s_ector and did very well financially. However, 
I ma~e a career decision to move to the public 
sector·because I felt a call to serve and 
recognize that the governmental sector needs 
qualified individuais administering the 
assessment and local property tax system. 

I definitely made the right choice, as I love 
working in the public sector and find it very 
rewarding. I have continually attempted to 
persuade many of my qualified real estate peers 
to pursue careers in the assessment profession 
only to be shot down by their fear of taking on 
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a two-to-four-year political appointment. For 
them it appears too risky and is always for 
less money. Many assessors perform this job 
due to a love of the profession and a personal 
calling rather than a financial gain. 

In order to solidify the integrity of the 
future of the assessment process, I feel that 
this position must be changed from a political 
appointment to a nonpolitical position 
requiring that the employee be appointed only 
once and eliminating the terms of office. 

And I would like also to add that I support the 
bill as currently written. 

SENATOR PRAGUE: Well, Walter, Mr. Topliff, you 
didn't go on to say that 5059 contains language 
requiring good cause --

WALTER TOPLIFF: Right. I -- I --

SENATOR PRAGUE: -- which I think i~ a critical part 
of your testimony, you know, requiring good 
cause for removal of the assessor. 

WALTER TOPLIFF: Right. Well, if you read farther 
on, I've had a change of heart because there 
seems to be some controversy over the -- the 
wording of good cause. And listening to other 
testimony today, I think that maybe it should 
stay in the way it is -- it was originally 
written. 

SENATOR PRAGUE: You know, Mr. Topliff, I totally 
agree with you. I am bewildered why anyone 
would want to take out good cause. I think any 
employee who has a job should be able to keep 
the job unless they've done some~hing that's 
wrong and it's good cause ~o remove them. I'm 
totally bewildered as to why people are 
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suggesting taking out good cause. So I don't 
know. I -- we would.-- I'm listening very 
carefully to all the testimony. 

WALTER TOPLIFF: I -- I think, Senator, that we've 
heard that there was going to be great 
difficulty passing this house bill as currently 
written, and that it's really important for the 
assessment community to take out- the political 
process from the job. You know, we -- we want 
to be professional technicians and not 
political appointees. And I think that's the 
message we're trying to send. 

SENATOR PRAGUE: Any other questions from committee 
members? 

You know, I -- I just have one more comment. 
And maybe you can answer this question for me 
because I am really confused. What good is the 
bill to you-- what does it.do for you without 
the words good cause? What does the rest of 
the bill do? 

WALTER TOPLIFF: Well -- well it eliminates the 
political appointment. And I've listened to 
this -- others testify today. And everybody 
has been going round and round over whether 
you're an employee at·-will because Connecticut 
is an employee at-will state. And so, w~uld 
you be effected or, you k_now, ·would somebody be 
.able to just terminate you for any reason at 
all versus, you know, you -- you've been a 
hired employee and there's some kind of due 
process that you are allowed to, you know, have 
when you get terminated. 

SENATOR PRAGUE: There is? 

Only because we want to get this right, I want 
to ask our attorney to answer what you just 
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said. 

WALTER TOPLIFF: The difference of being hired and 
being an employee at-will? 

SENATOR PRAGUE: What's the difference? 

A VOICE: (Inaudible. ) 

SENATOR PRAGUE: No. There's no difference. 
There's no difference. 

WALTER TOPLIFF: There's no difference. Right. 

A VOICE: (Inaudible . ) 

WALTER TOPLIFF: -- absolutely. Have a good day. 

SENATOR PRAGUE: And the next speaker is Mandi 
Jackson. 

MANDI JACKSON: Hi. Sen~tor Prague, members of the 
committee. Thank you for the opportunity to 
testify today. 

My name is Mandi Jackson. I'm a researcher 
with Unite Here, which is a national labor 
union representing hundreds of thousands of 
workers in the hospitality and service industry 
including more than 6,000 workers here in 
Connecticut. 

We strongly support House Bill 5061, to 
restrict the use of credit reports in 
employment for four main reasons, some of which 
Representative Lesser addressed. 

First of all, credit checks in hiring create a 
fundamental catch-22 for job applicants. In 
other words, you're behind on your bills so 
you -- because you lost your job or your hours 
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Connecticut Associa-tion-of-Assessing Officers, Inc. 
David M. Dietsch, President 

·City of Waterbury 
Walter Topliff, 1 .. Vice President 
Helen Totz, 2 ... VIce President 
Lawrence G. LaBarbera, Treasurer 
Stuart Toplift, Secretary 

Labor and Public Employees Committee 

David Dietsch Assessor, City ofWaterb~ey 
President Connecticut Association of Assessing Officers 

2/17/201"0 

HB 5059 - Municipal Assessor Appointments 

My name is David Dietsch. I am the assessor for the City of Waterbury and the 
president of the Connecticut Association of Assessing Officers. I am here today iii · 
support ofHB 5059. 

This bill can stand on its merits alone when you realize the benefits it will produce 
like attracting a better· pool of applicants for open positions and maintaining equity 
in our tax base. While we would all want to believe that the assessment process· is 

·fair and equitable, I would like to.tell you first hand ofthe pressures I received to 
either circumvent the process or face not being re.:.appointed. · 

When I started as the Assessor in 1996 things were not as they are today. The City 
·was delaying revaluations for decades.· In lieu of the revaluation the administration 
chose to embark on a city wide personal property auditing program. This process 
allows an assessor to do a three year audit of business equipment. 

We au4ited 2000 accounts and: discovered $8,000,000 in additional taxes. One of 
the accounts that we had audited was a friend of the Mayor. I was called in and 
asked to. make it go away. I almost feil ofr my chair. The same administration that 
initiated the auditing program now wanted me to sweep something under the rug and 

-treatone taxpayer differently. I explained the law needed to be applied equally, but 
in those closed door meetings, none of those things mattered. The more .I resisted . 
the worse it got. I was insulted, belittled, berated and a carrot of a re-appointed 
dangled before my nose. "You're not a team player'' kept getting thrown out there 
and at_the time, I didn't fully understand. 

Kendrick Aveuue, 7* Floor, Waterbury, CT. 06702 
Phone (203) 57+6830 Fu (203) 574-6992 dmdetal@aol.eom 
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From that-po~t on, the retaliation began. Funding for my office was shut off. I 
could no longer get any·ofthe tools needed to keep the offic~ functioning properly. 
Requisitions fot every thing from personnel to paper and pencils were suddenly 
stuck in limbo. - -

The retaliation continued and escalated, but I am very proud· to say that I did not 
succumb to those pressures. It was not eas}'. I was in a living hell that adversely 
affected my health and well being. But my story· has a h~ppy ending. The federal 
government was already investigating corruption in the city and fortunately I no 
longer work for that administration. There is no telling where I would b~ ifthis 
Mayor had not gone to prison. Some of my. colleagues have not been as lucky and 
have lost their jobs merely for being ethical. -

For every assessor who was not re-appointed, there are several who faced political 
pressure/intervention iii the assessment process but left· willingly for another job or 
another profession. · 

I'm h"ere today with my current Mayor's blessing. He truly supports the efforts we 
assessors go through every day trying to maintain. a stable tax base that is fair and 
equitable and free from politi~al duress. We ask your committee to please support 
H8 5059.· . · 
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February 18, 2010 

Re: POSITiVE SUPPORT OF HB #5059 AAC APPOINTMENT of MUNICIPAL ASSESSORS 

Representative Ryan, Senator Prague & Members of the Labor and Public Employees Committee 

Good Afternoon, 

I speak to you today in support of HB #5059 An Act Concerning the Appointment of Municipal 
Assessors. 

I come before you today to share my real life story. 

Fourteen years ago, I began my care!!!r as a deputy assessor in the assessment profession. Five 
years later, I was hired as an assessor. During my first six years as assessor, I worked under two 
different First Selectman both of which had nothing but praise for my ability, -knowledge, work ethic, 
accomplishments and my demeanor with taxpayers. 

When one of these CEO's resigned before their term expired, a new First Selectman was chosen 
to fill ouHheir term. From the first few weeks on the job, this person severely pressured me to 
reduc;e and delete assessments for friends and relatives. I respectfully declined. 

I was pressured more severely, and I continued to respectfully decline and quoted the state _ 
statutes. I acted ethically and can hold my head up high for I know I did the right thing. I protected 
the taxpayers of my town ·and made sure their assessments. were based on fairness and equity 
and not "who you know". 

. . 
My thanks for holding ~he ·line and doing the right thing? In November of 2007, after completing the 

. unfinished term of their predecessor, this person was elected as the First Selectman. Days later, 
they ~I ked into my office and told me to ··get our and th~t •I'm hot re-appointing you•. 

I lost my job with no warning. I later lost my house and had to relocate to live with friends. My 
entire life was altered. 

It should be noted that this had absolutely nothing to do with my job performance and the town 
willingly admits that. They claim they choose to exercise their right n.ot to re-appoint me. I am a 
Certified Connecticut Municipal ~sessor and also am certified by the state .Pf Connecticut to 
perfoim revaluation functions. I loved rriy job. 

Al~hough I am duly qualified, I have been unable to get hired as an assessor since 2007. This is 
likely because someone either assumes I have done something wrong,. or the town has failed to 
provide a quality reference .. Either way, my colleagues see the ramifications when you don't "play 
ball•. 

The entire state is constantly calling for "property tax reform• .. Ensuring that the local property tax 
is calculated based on fairness and equity and not "who you know" is the first step in property tax · 
reform. I have been the bigger p_erson and kept this quite; I have never spoken of it publicly until 
today and I do so in hope that your committee can support and push for the passage of HB 5059." 

Respectfully submitted, 

Emily Carlone, CCMA II 
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CONNEcriCUT COUNCU. OF SMALL TOWNS (COST) 
BEFORE THE 
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FEBRUARY 18, 2010 . 

LEGISLATIVE OFFICE BUILDING 

RE: HB-_5059.. AN. ACT CONCERNING MUNICIPAL ASSESSOR 
APPOINTMENTS 
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The Connecticut Council of Small Towns (COST) opposes HB-5059, which unduly 
restricts municipalities from tcb,inating a municipal assessor except for "good cause". 
This undermines the ability of towns to replace _municipal assessors Who may not be 
performing to" the ~ction of the town. 

Establishing "good cause" in employment termination cases is very difficult and subject 
to much interpretation by the CQurts. Towns attempting to replace a municipal ~ssor . 
would very likely be faced with thousands of dollars in Jitigation costs to defend their 
decision. This language will make it extremely difficult and costly to remove an 
employee who is not perfonirlng up to the standards/requiiements of the town in which 
they serve. 

· This provision also sets a disturbing precedent by undermining Connecticut's 
employm.eirt-at-will doctrine, which appropriately b8lances the needs of employees and 
employers. Under the at-will doctrine, employees may quit at any time, regardless of the 
consequences to the employer, and siriillarly, an employer can terminate an employee at 

. any time for any legal reason. There are, however, a wide range of legal protections that 
protect employees from being tenninated for unfair reasons. The employment-at-will 
doctrine is therefore a reaso~le and balanced framework that serves our towns and 
municipal employees well. 

We therefore urge your opposition to the bill. 

1245 Farmington Avenue, Suite 101, West Hartford, CT 06107 
Tel. 860-676-0770; E-Mail brussell@ctcost.org 
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Gregg-Schuster 

MEMORANDUM 

To: Labor aad Pab6c Employees Committee 

Cc: Sea. Eileea Daily 
Rep. Liada Oraage 
Colchester Board oCSeleetmea 

From Gregg Schuster, Fint Selectmaa ~ 
Date: 2117110 

Re: . BB 5059 ":"' Maalcipal Assessor Appolatmeats 

First Selectman 

. Please accept this wrlnea testimoay as my opposidoa to Ibis bill ia its curreat Corm. I Cally 
aadenlaad the aeed to easure public employees are treated ftllrly aad wltb due process •. 
.Additioaally, I agree that there mast be adequate cause for removal or aay pabUc employee. 

However, I believe tbat those decisioas are best left ia the baads oftbe maaicipa6ties.la 
Colchester, tile biriag or dismissal or oar Assessor Is goveraed by our towa cbarter. 
Furthermore, tbe Board or Selectmea bas eaacted a poUcy to govera tbe biriag aad 
dismissal oCtbe Assessor aad a uioa contract also adds farther protection. Forcing 
Col.:hester aad other towas to adbere to a "just cause" or "good cause" standard tb8t is 
opeu for iaterpreladoa caa be problematic as demoastrated witb similar cases throagboat 
the state. 

ne goal of maldag the positioa of Assessor as apoUticalas possible Is a worthwhile oae. No 
Assessor should rear losing their job due to a cbaage ia admlaistndoa or a demand to 
'Violate tbe stahlta goveraiag the assessaaeat process. As you deliberate tbis biU, I oaly ask 
tbat yoa aDow tbe maaicipalities lo apply tbe same staadard oremploymeat to Assesso111 as 
they d~ to other employees. 

Page 1 of I 
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CONNECTICUT 
CONFERENCE OF 
MUNICIPALITIES 

900 O!apel st., 01h Floor, NewHavan, Comectlcut_08610-2807 
Phone (203) 498-3000 • Fax (2o:J) 682·8314 • -.ccm-ct.org 

TESTIMONY 

OF THE 

CONNECTICUT CONFERENCE OF MUNICIPALITIES 

TO THE 

LABOR & PUBLIC EMPLO)"EES COMMITTEE 

February 18, 2010 

CCM is Connecticut's statewide association oftowns and cities and.the voice_oflocal governments- your 
partners in goveniing Connecticut. Our members represent over 90% ·of Connecticut's population. We 
appreciate this opportunity to testify before this joint committee on issues of concern to towns and c~ties. 

H.B. 5059 "An Act Concerning the Appointment of Municipal Assesson" 

Among other things, this proposal would mandate local assessors be granted a special protection under a 
"good cause" provision. The precedent. HB 5059 seeks to establish within the municipal state statutes would 
be alarming. 

Municipal leaders are elected and accountabl~ to the voters of their community. They need managerial 
discretion to meet the needs of their constituents. A "good cause" mandate, as propose4 in HB 5059, would 
drive up the costs for municipalities that seek to replace their assessors, as it is a term that will have to be 
argued before a court. 

Connecticut's existing labor la~s already adequately protect municipal employees from malicious or 
capricious acts. 

CCM urges the Committee to oppose HB 5059. 

If you have any questions, please call Gian-Carl Casa or Bob Labanara ofCCM at (203) 498-3000 
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r-cown of Simsbury 
833 HOPMEADOW STREET P.O.SOX485 SIMSBURY, CONNEC'TlCUT 080711 

Via e•lllllil: . bpra@COitd.Ofl 

February 17.2010 

Senator Edith Prague 
Representative Kevin Ryan 
Members oftbe Labor and Public Employees Committee 
Lesialativa Office Building. Room 3 800 · 
Harttcrd, CT 06106 

Dear Senator Prague, Representative Ryan and M~mbera of the Labor and Public Employees Committee: 

I would like to. address HB 5059, An Act Concerning the Appointment ofMunicipal Asses1011. which 
you will be holding a b.eaJins on this Thursday. As I read this proposed bill, this could chans;c the way i~;t. 
which lllUDicipalitiea decide how to hire their asseasor. This sbou1d be a decision of each Town and ~ot .... 
dictated. by the State. If you open the door to Tollo'D Assessors, each organization representing Town ·· · · 
employees will also want the ~act same provision, and each community will lose the ability 1o decide 
bow they want their employees hired. and when they feel it is time for an Assessor to leave employment 

A.ll Town mnployees are protected under our cur.rent employment laws and for some, union contracts. 
There ·is no need to make this position or aD.y other municipal position a part of State Statutes. I 
respectfblly ask that Y,OU do not move forward with this bill. 

,·· 
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Fred B. Allyn, Jr. 
Mayor 

741 Col. Ledyard Hwy 
Ledyard, Ct 06339 

(860)464-3221 
Fax(860)464-8455 

Committee on Labor and Public Relations 
Connecticut General Assembly 

16 February 2010. 

. Re: HB 5059 An Act Concerning the Appointm~t of Municipal Assessors 

Honorable Assembly Committee Mem~: 

Concerning Section 1. and 1(b) of the proposed Bill one must question what problems are 
being addressed by the raising of this bill. The passage of this Bill would add yet another 
''Unfunded Mandate" by the Assembly. Town Meetings cost money to properly Notice, 
as well as the cost ofthe facilities! Added to that cost is the expensive cost of Legal 
procee4ings if a Municipality has:a need to replace an Assessor. . 
The Town of Ledyard is blessed with an oirtstanding Assessor. However, other 
Municipalities-may not be as fortunate. Section 1 also indicates that the Assessor only 
would have the power to staff the office. What possible circumstance would lead the 
Assembly to believe that Municipalities do not have the common sense or skill to seek 
qualified and competent "clerical and other assistance" to staff an Assessors .office? 

· NotWithstanding a satisfactory explanation, l can only conclude that this proposed 
legislation is. both unnecessary and faulty in its design. 

Respectfully, 

Fred Allyn, Jr. 
Town .of Ledyard 
Office of Mayor 

Cc: Rep ~om Reynolds 
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JOSEPH A. GEARY 
DIRECTOR OF OPERATIONS 

Please accept this written testimony a8 my support of HB 5059, Being the Mayor of a 
large city with a storied past, I truly understand the need to insulate the position of 
assessor from ·political pressures. 

When I took office, Waterbury had not satisfied its statutory obligation to perform a 
revaluation for over twenty years. The City of Waterbury's mill rate was close to 100 
·mills. Taxpayers with newer automobiles· were paying more in taxes than owners of 
· homes in other juri~ictions. · 

We completed the revaluation for October 1, 2001 and I stood shoulder to shoulder with 
our assessor in support of it. I saw first-hand the pressures he encountered from the 
public fulfilling the statutory requirements. · · · 

· It would be unconscionable for an assessor to have to deal with pressures from within his 
own administration as welL 

The job is difficult enough, no doubt. However, no assessor shou14 fear losing his job 
because of an order to violate the very statutes that govern the process or a change in · 
administration. HB 5059 is a good government bill that will attract a better pool of 

236 GRAND STREET • WATERBURY, CONNECTICUT 06702 •. (203) 574-6712 
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• assessment personal and ensure the future integrity of the tax base and tax system that 
that we all rely on in Connecticut. · 

· Please support HB 5059._ 
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To: Labor and Public Employees Committee 

From: Mayor John Harkins 

Date: 2117/2010 

Re: HB 5059 - Municipal Assessor Appointments 

Please accept this written testimony as my support ofHB 5059. As the Mayor of a large 
town and fopner State Representative, ~ understand the need to shield the position of 
a5sesscir from political pressures. · 

I am not only the Mayor of a town who has completed an October 1, 2009 revaluation I 
am also· a CT Certified Licensed Appraiser. As an appiaiser I hav~ frequented many 
Assessor's Offices through out the state. The assessor's office is vital to the day-to-day 
operation of the town. Therefore I think it would be detrimental to the town for the 
asses8or to have to deal with pressures from within his own administration as well. 

HB 5059 is a good government bill that would ensure that assessors are not. subject to 
undue pressures or inappropriate requests in the perfonnance of their duti~s. As the · 
guardians of our grand lists, no assessor should be faced with either losing their job or 
forced to compromise their integrity. 

Please support HB 5059 

Respectfully submitted, 

offerinM morf• ti"om forest tCJ shon~. 
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To: Senator Prague: Representative Ryan, and Members of the Labor and Public 
Employees Committee 

From: Walter TQpliff, Assessor; Town of Bloomfield 
1st Vice-President, Connecticut Association of Assessing 
Officers · · 

Date: 211712010 

Re: HB 5059 -: AAc;, Municipal Assessor Appointments 

Committee Members: 

I speak before you today in support ofHB 5059 An Act Concerning the Appointment of 
Municipal Assessors. 

As a graduate of the University of Co.nnecticut with a degree in Real Estate, I currently hold a. 
commercial appraisal license in ihe ~tate of Connecticut· For yearS I worked in the private 
sector and did very well financially. However, I made a career decision to move to the public 
sector because I felt a call to serve and recognize that the governmental sector needs qualified 
individuals administering the assessment and local property tax system . 

I. definitely made the right choice as I love working in the public sector and find it very 
rewarding. I have continually attempted to persuade many of my qualified real estate peers to 
pursue careers in the 8$Sessment profession only to be shot down by their fear of taking on a 2-4 
year political appointment For them, it appears too risky and is always for less money. Many 
assesSors perform this job due to a love of the profession and a personal calling rather than 
fimincial gain. · · · 

In order to solidify the integrity of the future of the assessment process, I feel that this position 
must be chang¢ from a political appointment to a non-political position requiring that the 
employee ·be appointed only once and eliminating "terms of office". 

HB 5059 contains language reqUiring "good cause" for removal of the assessor. Good cause is 
somethiD.g that appears tO be controversial and personally, I do not think that language is 
necessary in order to achieve the goal of changing from political to apolitical. Therefore, I 
respectfully request that the committee support the concept of making this position apolitical and 
remoVing the "gooc:J cause" language. 

I would like tO thank the committee for considering mt concerns. 

Sincerely, 
Walter Topliff 
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~ 3/ L,h-t- ~ 
Connecticut Ass~ciation of Assessing Officers, Inc. 

February 18, 2010 

David Dietsch, President 
City of Waterbury.Assessor 

Re: POSITIVE SUPPORT OF HB #5059 AAC APPOINTMENT of MUNICIPAL ASSESSORS 

Representative Ryan, Senator Prague & Members of the labor and Public Employees Committee 

Good Afternoon, 

1. speak to you today in support of HB #5059 An Act Concerning the APPOintment of Municipal 
Assessors. My endorsement has the unammous support of the Executive Board of the CAAO of 
which I am.a President. 

111e laws concerning the appointment of municipal assessor have remained unchanged since the 
1940's. At that time, many/most assessors were elected ·and the position was considered political. 
For towns wishing to appoint an assessor, it was still considered political with language that •set 
the terms of office" and required ·re-appointments every 2-4 years". 

Today, there are no more elected assessors and barring local language via a charter, ordinance, or 
union contract that states otherwise, most assessors must be re-appointed every 2-4 years. In the 
last two years, four (4) different assessors were not re-appointed. These were not disciplinary 
discharges. Their stories are scary and in some instances, as~essors were pressured to reduce 
individual assessment values and when they acted in an ethical manner, refusing to allow ' 
circumvention of the assessment process, and ensuring fairness to all taxpayers,. after the next 
election, they were ~warded with a termination, via not being •re-appointed". There was 
absolutely no warning and no claims of. poor performance/wrong doi~g. 

If this dangerous trend is allowed to continue it will result in qualified, experienced, asses~ment 
professionals leaving the governmental sector for the private sector which will weaken a core 
component of the local property tax system. It will also limit the number of experienced, qualified 
applieants a municipality will receive when they are trying to fill a vacancy for a position that will be 
perceived as a 2-4 year political appointment or a very· risky career move. · 

We feels the position of assessQr, as well as _the job functi~n. has changed over the last 60 years. 
Assessors are now required to be tr~ined, educated, experienced, and certified by the state of 
Connecticut in order to certify a town's Grand Ust. The revaluation cycle has been accelerated 
from 10 to 5 years. For this to be a politically appointed position makes little sense in today's day 
and·age. · 
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We believe that HB 5059 is a •good government bill• that will: 

• Supports the role of the municipal Assessor, a core position in the determination & 
administration of the local property tax, while removing political pressure, repercussions, 

. and circumvention of the state statutes. 

• Supports municipalities when filling a vacancy by attracting a greater number of qualified, 
experienced applicants who are applying for a job/ca~eer, rather than a.2-4 year political 
appointment. 

. • Supports taxpayers by ensuring a fair and equitable determination & administration of the 
local property tax. -· 

Lastly, HB 5059 calls for assessors to only be removed for •good cause•. We recognize this 
language may gamer opposition and would propose eliminating the •good cause· from HB 5059 as· 
long as this position is changed from political (with terms and re-appointments) to apolitical (with a 
single appointment and/or making it a hired position). 

The Connecticut Association of Assessing Officers thanks yo·u for your time and asks that you 
support HB #5059 in that we believe this aides assessor, municipalities, and most importantly the 
taxpayers of Connecticut by ensuring a fair and equitable dete~ination and proper administration 
of tJ:1e·local property tax across the state. 

At this time I would entertain any questions that you may have. 

Respectfully submitted, 

·John Chaporiis, CCMA II, CTA 
CAAO L~islative Committee 
Past President CAAO 
Assessor, Towns of Colchester and Andover 
Cell860.559.8498 
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